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P R O C E E D I N G S

OCTOBER 15, 2018 MORNING SESSION

---oOo---

THE COURT: This is docket number HF18902229.

Please come forward.

THE CLERK: Sir, remain standing. Both parties

please raise your right hand.

(Parties sworn)

THE CLERK: Petitioner, please state your name for

the record.

THE PETITIONER: Su Jin Lee.

THE CLERK: Respondent?

THE RESPONDENT: Lu Chosen.

THE CLERK: Counsel, your appearance?

MS. LEZIN: Justyn Lezin appearing with Ms. Lee.

THE COURT: Okay. Good morning, folks. There is a

matter on this morning, which is Mr. Han's Request for Order

to modify custody and the existing restraining order

protecting Ms. Lee. And then there's a matter on calendar for

tomorrow, which is Mr. Chosen's request for a restraining

order against Ms. Lee. Why that wasn't calendared today, the

Court doesn't know, but I would like to advance that hearing

to today because everyone is present today. It doesn't make

sense to come back tomorrow.

So first let me deal with the Request for Order

filed by --

Do you prefer that I call you Mr. Chosen or Mr. Han?

THE RESPONDENT: Mr. Chosen is my name.
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THE COURT: Okay.

-- the Request for Order filed by Mr. Chosen. This

request was filed September 14th, 2018.

The Court is going to deny your request, Mr. Chosen.

I'm going to tell you why. There are two requests that you've

made; one is essentially to set aside the restraining order.

That is what we call a motion for reconsideration of the

order, and the law requires that that be filed in a timely

way. You are required to file that 10 days after you receive

notice of the order. You did not do that and so you have

waived any right you may have had to ask that this order be

reconsidered. So that piece of your Request for Order is

denied.

With regard to your request to modify visitation,

there's a very clear order that was issued by Judge Rodriguez

back on May 8th, 2018, and it indicates that if there is going

to be a new request with regard to custody, it says

specifically, "Before filing a request for visitation through

the Court, he," meaning you, sir, "must do the following: See

a psychiatrist who will conduct an evaluation of his mental

health. He must also seek weekly treatment and remain

medication compliant if warranted."

So because you declined to comply with this

provision in this court order, the Court also denies your

request today to modify the custody and visitation.

THE RESPONDENT: Judge, may I submit that assessment

that I just received? I have been going to the required --

court-required counseling and I finally received a written
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report by a clinical psychologist. If you don't mind, I could

submit that.

THE COURT: No, sir. It's too late to submit that

the morning of court. Anything that you want to support your

Request for Order has to be submitted with the request because

there has to be sufficient time for the other side and also

for the Court to be able to review it. It's not efficient,

it's not equitable for you to bring something in the morning

of court and say, "I've got something I'd like you to review."

It doesn't work that way.

Now, if you believe that you've met this

requirement, you are free to re-file to request a

modification, but based on your filing for today's hearing,

you have not filed anything to support it and you are not in

compliance. So because of that, as of today, I am denying

your request. Do you understand?

THE RESPONDENT: I do understand, yes, Your Honor.

THE COURT: There are rules, sir. And even though

you are not represented, you are still held to the same rules

as an attorney.

THE RESPONDENT: Of course.

THE COURT: You have to comply with those rules. As

an example, sir, in one of your declarations that you filed,

there's a Rule of Court that says declarations can only be 10

pages. I don't recall now. I've read so much to prepare for

this morning. There have been numerous pleadings filed. You

are also held to that limitation as well. That you've

exceeded I think on at least one occasion that I recall. You
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have to conduct yourself by the rules.

THE RESPONDENT: Okay. I'm sorry.

THE COURT: And you are responsible for knowing what

the rules are.

THE RESPONDENT: Yes, Your Honor.

THE COURT: So that takes care of that request for

order. Now let's go to your request for a restraining order

against Ms. Lee. The Court has read your request. The Court

has read the opposition. Is there anything you want to add to

that request, sir?

THE RESPONDENT: I would like to, Your Honor. My

family, including people who traveled from New York State, my

mother and stepfather who are both quite elderly to travel

like this, came from New York to testify.

THE COURT: Testify to what, sir? What's your offer

of proof as to what they would be testifying to?

THE RESPONDENT: My mother has been denied FaceTime

with her grandson, as well as my father-in-law and my brother

as well have been denied access to him.

THE COURT: But if anything, sir, that would be a

custody issue and we're not dealing with custody this morning

for the reasons I've already stated. Now we've shifted to

your request for a restraining order against Ms. Lee.

THE RESPONDENT: Yes, Your Honor. But Ms. Lee has

used my -- for example, the name has been an issue. And

during the one FaceTime call of a small handful she has

allowed in six months, she put him in a shirt that says Borahm

Lee, which is not his full name. It's only, you know,
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whatever, the parts that she wants to retain. And I find that

to be in an of itself a minor thing, but in the whole picture

of things --

My mother has really suffered a lot during this

period and she has been the closest grandparent to him during

this whole time. And I feel like that's detrimental to our

son to not to have me in his life as well as --

THE COURT: Sir, I'm going to stop you because we've

now passed the custody part of this hearing. The custody part

of this hearing was contained in your Request for Order which

I denied, and I told you why I denied your request. Now I am

only focused on your request for a domestic violence order

against Ms. Lee. And what you are telling me about your

parents, it has no relevance to your request for a domestic

violence restraining order.

The question I'm asking you, sir, is is there

anything other than what you've pled in your request for the

domestic violence restraining order? Do you have any other

facts to add --

THE RESPONDENT: I do.

THE COURT: -- to support your request?

THE RESPONDENT: I do, Your Honor. May I have the

opportunity to present them? I have spent a lot of time and

it's really not irrelevant information. I understand that

there's been a lot to, you know, go through and I apologize

for that, but these are actual things. Ms. Lee's only support

are four testimonies that are full of clear statements that

are not true that I can point to.
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THE COURT: Sir, let me try to focus you. When you

request a domestic violence restraining order, the Domestic

Violence Act is a very specific provision in the Family Code

that requires certain behaviors to qualify. When somebody

asks for a domestic violence restraining order, they have the

burden of proof to show that that act has been violated in a

way that the other party's behavior qualifies under that act.

That's what you need to focus your testimony on.

THE RESPONDENT: But Your Honor, she is sending him

to psychotherapy, which is very damaging.

THE COURT: Sir, that's irrelevant to your request

for a domestic violence restraining order.

THE RESPONDENT: Okay. You said that she needs to

have a burden of proof.

THE COURT: No, sir. I said you have the burden of

proof to show.

THE RESPONDENT: Well, if you file a domestic

violence restraining order. But she never submitted anything

that documents that I myself had ever been doing anything that

would qualify as domestic violence, but that was upheld.

THE COURT: Sir, we're not re-litigating her request

for a domestic violence restraining order. There was a

hearing. That order was made by another bench officer. It

was a valid order. You had time to file a motion for

reconsideration after you were served with a copy of that

order; that didn't happen. You had time to file an appeal if

you disagreed with that ruling; that didn't happen. We are

not re-litigating her domestic violence restraining order.
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THE RESPONDENT: Your Honor, does it matter that I

was literally unable to be upright and had surgery on

August --

THE COURT: Sir, we're not -- no, it doesn't matter.

We're not re-litigating something that's already been

adjudicated by the Court. People don't get to come to court

and get a decision that they don't agree with for whatever

reason and not take the proper procedural steps to either

modify it or set it aside and come back later and say, "I want

to re-litigate." If that were the case, the courts would be

crowded with people constantly re-litigating decisions. It's

not allowed.

THE RESPONDENT: But Your Honor, is there any way

for that to be considered? Can I submit my therapist's --

I mean, how would someone get that so quickly? She

even hurried her psychological assessment for me because I

told her that October 15th is the court date.

THE COURT: Sir, I'm not going to say this again.

I'm trying to explain this to you so that you understand

what's happening procedurally. We are not re-litigating her

request for a domestic violence restraining order, which was

previously granted. You had the opportunity to file a motion

for reconsideration. You had the opportunity for an appeal.

You did neither of those things. That domestic violence

restraining order is the order of the Court and it stands.

And anything you want to say about how she got it, what

happened, the circumstances, they are entirely irrelevant.

THE RESPONDENT: But there is any way for me to have
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that reconsidered by your court?

THE COURT: No. You had a period of time to file a

motion for reconsideration just as everybody does when court

orders are made. A motion for reconsideration has to be filed

within 10 days. That's the law.

THE RESPONDENT: But you said that I could file

something with the therapist's report because it meets that

order.

THE COURT: Sir, I said if you wanted to file a new

Request for Order to attempt a modification of the current

parenting plan because you feel you've complied with the

Court's May 2018 order --

THE RESPONDENT: Yes.

THE COURT: -- I said you could do that.

THE RESPONDENT: Okay.

THE COURT: When you file that Request for Order,

sir, you are required to file all the support at the same time

that you believe justifies your request.

THE RESPONDENT: Okay. I understand that. Thank

you. But because it is so intertwined --

And I'm sorry that I'm taxing the Court's patience,

but if it turns out that somebody was physically unable to

attend to this matter, I literally -- please allow me to

continue just very quickly. And then it can be demonstrated

that somebody's initial DVRO was filed maliciously without any

documentation that actually clearly has absolutely no

document --

THE COURT: Sir, you are not listening to me. You
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keep saying the same thing over and over I guess in hoping

that I'm going to give you a different answer. You are not

listening to me. That restraining order she has was

adjudicated by a bench officer. An order was made.

THE RESPONDENT: Okay.

THE COURT: You failed to take advantage of your

procedural possibilities to set it aside. You did not file a

motion for consideration on time. You did not file a notice

of appeal. That is done. So I don't want to continue to talk

about that, which is what you seem to want to do. Because

what you are saying is entirely irrelevant.

Do you understand?

THE RESPONDENT: I have papers that show we tried an

IVF procedure to have a second child in November 2015.

THE COURT: Sir, I don't know what you believe that

is relevant to, but I actually find that that's a very

invasive thing to put in a public record. I know you filed a

lot of documents and attached that medical information, which

I don't think -- this is a public case. This is a public

file. I really think you need to think about the information

you put into a public file.

THE RESPONDENT: I don't think there's anything

sensitive about that. We've never hid that information from

anybody, that we tried to have a second child.

THE COURT: Regardless, it's irrelevant. I'm going

to ask you one more time. Are there any additional facts that

you want to state this morning that you believe support your

request for a domestic violence restraining order against
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Ms. Lee?

THE RESPONDENT: Based on what you've told me, since

the Court is unwilling to consider the expensive actual

psychological assessment that I did obtain, then I have

nothing further. I'll have to re-file with all of my

documentation and then we'll have to come back to court to

adjudicate the DVRO that Ms. Lee filed against me originally,

if the Court were willing to reconsider it based on the

information I will provide in a new Request for Order.

THE COURT: Sir, your statement is inaccurate. It's

not that I'm unwilling to consider it. I am bound by the laws

of the State of California by the Family Code, by the Rules of

Court. You have not complied with them. So I don't get to

just ignore them to grant your request that I consider

something that wasn't properly pled.

THE RESPONDENT: Your Honor, there's sometimes

extenuating circumstances that I know that U.S. courts will be

willing to consider because sometimes although there is the

letter of the law, there could be a medical reason why I

wouldn't be able to, for example, comply in the way that you

require. For 10 days I literally could not do anything. So

the 10-day window, there has to be some kind of a --

THE COURT: Sir, stop. You've now told me this

many, many, many times, and I've explained to you many times

why it's irrelevant.

THE RESPONDENT: Would you please allow my mother at

least the opportunity to state something? She would like to

have the opportunity for the Court to hear her.
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THE COURT: No. I'm sorry that she traveled this

distance, but there's no relevant information she could give

this morning because I've already dispensed with your Request

for Order for the reasons that I've stated on the record. And

with regard to your request for a domestic violence

restraining order, are you telling me that she has testimony

that she has somehow witnessed some act of domestic violence?

THE RESPONDENT: It seems to state in the documents

I received from the Court that domestic violence -- does it

have to be only of a physical nature, Your Honor?

THE COURT: It does not, sir.

THE RESPONDENT: Then, yes, my mother would like to

testify.

THE COURT: What is your offer of proof as to what

she would testify to?

THE RESPONDENT: I'm sorry. I didn't understand

your question.

THE COURT: When somebody proposes that a witness

testify, they have to give an offer of proof as to what that

witness would say so the Court can make a judgment about

whether their testimony would be relevant to the issue before

the Court.

THE RESPONDENT: What she would say is the evidence

that is relevant, correct. Just like Ms. Lee's testimony

without any documentation is considered by the Court to be

relevant.

THE COURT: That's not an answer, sir, to say what

she would say would be relevant. I asked you specifically for
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an offer of proof as to what she would be testifying to.

THE RESPONDENT: Does that have to be of a material

nature, an offer of proof? An actual something you can look

at? I just don't understand what I would say in response to

that. Do I need to show you something? I'm not sure.

THE COURT: The only issue left before the Court

this morning, sir, is your request for a domestic violence

restraining order. You said you wanted your mother to

testify. I said: Give me an offer of proof as to what she is

going to say so I can judge whether or not I think it would be

relevant to these proceedings.

THE RESPONDENT: She could testify that I have told

her that I've seen when Ms. Lee had one time out of anger

struck our son and if she has heard me say that. I mean, at

least that's a minimum of just me saying that, which she

provides in other documentation and which is true, that I have

once seen that, although it's not representative of any

pattern of behavior. It was an incident that happened. It

seems like her --

THE COURT: Sir, witnesses don't come into court and

testify about something somebody else told them. That's

called hearsay. That doesn't add anything to what you've

already said.

THE RESPONDENT: Would it be important that she

would say that she has been denied access to him and FaceTime?

THE COURT: No, sir. Because we're not here on

custody issues. We're not here on parenting issues.

THE RESPONDENT: Then unfortunately I don't have any
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witnesses or anything else to add.

THE COURT: Okay. Then based on the definition of

domestic violence as delineated in the Family Code starting at

section 6200, the Court does not find that the allegations you

have alleged meet the definition of domestic violence. And

because of that, sir, I'm going to deny your request for a

restraining order against Ms. Lee.

I don't think I need to hear from you, Counsel.

MS. LEZIN: No, Your Honor. There is one remaining

request for attorney's fees.

THE COURT: There is a request, sir, on the other

side for attorney's fees for having to come here this morning

because you failed to comply with the order from the Court

that you submit a psychological evaluation.

THE RESPONDENT: I have.

THE COURT: You did not submit it with your request,

sir. The request is also based on the fact that they believe

that the request that you filed for a domestic violence

restraining order lacked merit, and the Court agrees. It

lacked merit. The allegations that you listed do not qualify

as domestic violence under the definition set forth in the

Family Code.

What's your request for fees, Counsel?

MS. LEZIN: $4,620, Your Honor.

THE COURT: The Court grants attorney's fees in the

amount of $4,000 payable within 30 days.

MS. LEZIN: Your Honor, may that be paid to my

office?



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

28

Teri F. Rosette

Certified Shorthand Reporter No. 6631

Page 14

THE COURT: Payable to Petitioner for --

Petitioner's counsel directly within 30 days.

MS. LEZIN: Thank you. Lastly, Your Honor, my

understanding is that Mr. Chosen has subpoenaed several

witnesses who had been identified and whose statements were

included in Ms. Lee's initial response. Can I ask that those

witnesses be released?

THE COURT: Subpoenas for tomorrow?

MS. LEZIN: I believe some were for today and some

were for tomorrow. My understanding is that they are waiting

outside.

THE RESPONDENT: May I say something, Your Honor?

THE COURT: Yes, sir.

THE RESPONDENT: All four of those individuals

were -- Ms. Lee provided written statements that are in

contradiction to the facts that many people know. For

example, saying that they were someplace that was a large

gathering that everybody knew that she wasn't attending. So

the reason I subpoenaed each of them is to simply ask them to

verify the written testimony which I believe is strangely not

in contrast with the facts. And that's the reason why they

were subpoenaed.

THE COURT: Okay. The subpoenas are hereby quashed.

The Court has adjudicated this matter.

MS. LEZIN: Thank you.

THE COURT: Thank you all.

(Whereupon, the proceedings were adjourned.)

---oOo---
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STIPULATION

Commissioner Nikki Clark has been appointed by the Alameda

County Superior Court to act as a temporary judge in all

matters heard in this department. All parties and their

attorneys are deemed to have stipulated to Commissioner Nikki

Clark acting as temporary judge unless oral or written

objection is made in open court prior to the commencement of

the first hearing in the matter.

P R O C E E D I N G S

NOVEMBER 1, 2018 MORNING SESSION

---oOo---

THE COURT: Lee versus Han. Docket number

HF18902229.

THE CLERK: Both parties please stand and raise your

right hand.

(Parties sworn)

THE CLERK: Please state your name for the record,

ma'am.

THE PETITIONER: Su Jin Lee.

THE RESPONDENT: Lu Chosen.

MS. LEZIN: Justyn Lezin appearing with Ms. Lee.

THE COURT: Okay. Good morning, everyone. The

Court is somewhat dismayed to see this matter before the Court

so soon after we were all here.

Sir, I think you need to hire a lawyer because you

don't understand how things work procedurally and that is to

your detriment because it's going to cost you in terms of
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sanctions for proceeding in a way that's inappropriate. And

let me explain what's inappropriate about your filing this

morning.

You are attempting again to re-argue what was argued

the last time when you were in court in terms of modifying the

restraining order. I explained to you very clearly last time

why I denied that request. Nothing has changed since then.

Nobody gets to file a request with the Court and get an answer

that they don't necessarily like and turn around and make the

same request. That is sanctionable conduct. Does that make

sense to you?

THE RESPONDENT: Your Honor, as I understood it, you

didn't have time to review the psychological assessment that

was required.

THE COURT: Sir, right now I'm dealing with the

request in your Request for Order that has to do with

terminating the restraining order.

THE RESPONDENT: Yes, Your Honor.

THE COURT: The box you checked again.

THE RESPONDENT: Yes, Your Honor.

THE COURT: You cannot keep coming back to court and

asking for the same relief when it's been denied. So that

alone makes this filing inappropriate.

THE RESPONDENT: Your Honor, I understood that the

relief was denied based on the fact that you didn't have the

required psychological assessment before you.

THE COURT: That had nothing to do with the request

to terminate the restraining order. That would have been on
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the issue of possible visitation. It had nothing -- this is

why, Mr. Chosen, I think you need to get a lawyer, so that you

have a better understanding of the court system and

procedures. Because it's not fair to the Petitioner for you

to bring her back to court over and over when you don't have a

legitimate request.

Now, let me respond to your request with regard to

visitation. While you did supply a report from Dr. Street,

first of all, the Court finds that that report is not

sufficient because it does not comply with a very specific

order that was made in this case by Judge Rodriguez on

May 1st. Judge Rodriguez made an order that said, "If

Petitioner would like to have visitations with the minor

son -- you being the Petitioner in the family law case --

before filing a request for visitation through the Court, he

must do the following: see a psychiatrist who will conduct an

evaluation of his mental health. He must also seek weekly

treatment and remain medication compliant, if warranted."

You went to a Ph.D. or PsyD. You did not go to a

psychiatrist. So what you did is not compliant with this

order that Judge Rodriguez made.

THE RESPONDENT: Your Honor, she is not a

psychotherapist. She's a clinical psychologist that receives

even more training and background than a psychiatrist. And if

she had requested or suggested any psychiatric medication, she

would have referred that elsewhere.

THE COURT: Sir, let me stop you. You cannot simply

ignore court orders, and no one else has the right to do that.
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You don't get to decide: Well, I don't want to comply with

this order, but I'm going to do it my way.

This order didn't allow you to go a PsyD or Ph.D.,

whatever Dr. Street is. And I don't question Dr. Street's

expertise, but that is not what was ordered. Judge Rodriguez

was very, very specific about what you needed to do before you

could make any request to modify the current visitation

orders. You didn't do it. And because you didn't do it, your

filing is deficient. As I said, you again requested that I

modify the restraining order which I had already ruled on

because you didn't comply with this order.

So here we are in court. This is a bad use of

judicial resources and it's extremely unfair to the Petitioner

who has to show up today, hire an attorney to come, cost her

money, probably cost her in terms of her financial -- not just

financial, but her emotional resources as well. It's not

appropriate. You can't keep doing this.

So my advice to you, sir, is to hire a lawyer,

somebody who can help guide you through this process so that

before you file anything again, it is procedurally correct.

THE RESPONDENT: Your Honor, I thought you were

really explicit last time that the main thing I needed to do

was go back and file my psychological evaluation with the

Court. I thought that was pretty explicit of your

recommendation. I'm not an attorney, and I already paid

$4,000 for her attorney costs last time. And financially, I

paid $4,000 for this psychological assessment from Dr. Street

who is a clinical psychotherapist with extensive training and
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experience in family law.

THE COURT: You are not listening to me.

THE RESPONDENT: I understand your distinction

between psychiatrist and clinical psychotherapist, but to me

her background -- this is exactly what she does. I asked many

people. I asked my psychiatrist. He said that there's only a

handful of people who agree to have their assessment in court,

and she was the only person in the Bay Area.

THE COURT: Stop. Stop. You are not listening to

me. There was an explicit court order. You did not comply

with it. Now, when you brought this up previously, I assumed

that what you were referencing was in compliance with this

order.

THE RESPONDENT: Yes. I also believed that to be

the case. Dr. Street has the credentials. She herself would

not have put herself on the line in an open court to provide

the assessment after reviewing all these facts if she wasn't

qualified to do so, Your Honor. I really am confused by your

insistence that I go to a psychiatrist when I have no medical

mental health history. It's just baffling to me.

THE COURT: Sir, that statement is clearly not true.

Because the records that you yourself provided clearly show

that you do have a mental health history. So coming into

court and making that statement is just not accurate.

I'll say it for the last time, sir. Nobody gets to

violate the Court's order. There was an explicit court order

made by Judge Rodriguez. You have not complied with it.

Unless and until you comply with this order -- because I can't
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change Judge Rodriguez's order. He made the order. I have to

uphold this order just like you have to comply with it, and

you have not done that.

THE RESPONDENT: In your assessment, Your Honor. I

have absolutely done my best to follow Judge Rodriguez's

orders. The fact is that Ms. Lee changed from her temporary

restraining order as the basis -- between April 3rd when she

filed, Your Honor, and April 24th when she filed again a

DV-100, absolutely nothing different happened. How come the

two filings are so different? Her allegations of April 24th

are so different from the April 3rd filing and nothing

happened in that interim, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Sir, you are not helping yourself. I

have explained it to you as best I can.

THE RESPONDENT: I understand your explanation.

THE COURT: You haven't complied with Judge

Rodriguez's order from May 8th. And until and unless you do,

there's not going to be any discussion of a modification to

the current no visitation order. It's an explicit order and

you need to comply with it. I highly recommend, sir, that you

get an attorney, somebody that can help you. Because your

lack of understanding of what it takes to comply with a court

order is hurting you.

THE RESPONDENT: Your Honor, family law court deals

with a lot of people who don't have financial resources. I

understood with the guidance of the self-help center -- which,

actually, after last time I went there and spent over half an

hour with one of the people there, she guided me through the
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process and assisted me with my filings. And I don't

understand your constant -- why make it more litigious than

required.

I'm presenting my clear rebuttal to Ms. Lee's

allegations that are completely unfounded and have never been

substantiated.

THE COURT: I told you why your filing today is

inappropriate and not supported. I have explained it to you

now many times.

THE RESPONDENT: Yes, Your Honor. But it's

contradictory.

THE COURT: Sir, do not speak over me.

THE RESPONDENT: Sorry. I apologize.

THE COURT: We are not going to continue this

conversation. I've been very clear. Until and unless you

comply with Judge Rodriguez's order, there is not going to be

any discussion of any change to the current parenting orders.

I suggest you get an attorney.

MS. LEZIN: Your Honor, if I may. Several small

things. There is a pending request for attorney's fees. I

should say before that, there has been some difficulty with

Mr. Chosen accepting service of the restraining order after

hearing that was issued on June 1st. I just wanted to give

him a copy of that, in addition to a copy of the responsive

declaration that we filed.

THE RESPONDENT: I have all of these papers. And

actually, I never refused any subpoena. And I have a police

thing here that shows that Ms. Lee is the one who actually
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refused service. So maybe --

THE COURT: The record should reflect that counsel

for Petitioner attempted to give the Respondent a copy of the

restraining order.

THE RESPONDENT: I have all of those papers, Your

Honor.

THE COURT: And that will constitute service from

the Court's perspective.

MS. LEZIN: Thank you, Your Honor. Additionally, we

do have a pending request. I should update something from

Ms. Lee's responsive declaration and that is that she

indicated that we had not been served with Mr. Chosen's

pleadings. We were not served until the late afternoon of

October 29th. I, however, have the envelope with the

certified mail tracking, and it does appear that he did place

his pleadings in the mail on October 17th. But when I looked

at the tracking number, apparently his pleadings for reasons

totally unknown to anyone were sent to Los Angeles and took

12 days for them to arrive. So I wanted to let the Court know

I don't think he filed a fraudulent Proof of Service of the

mailing; however, I don't think Ms. Lee would have been timely

served if he had mailed that on October 17th.

I did file a declaration yesterday morning in

support of Ms. Lee's request for attorney's fees, and we are

requesting fees in the amount of $3,073.50.

THE COURT: Is that the cost of what it has been for

you to respond to this motion?

MS. LEZIN: That's correct. That only entails fees
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and costs that were incurred as a result of Mr. Chosen's most

recent motion, and that's detailed in the declaration. I have

another copy if the Court would like to see it.

THE COURT: Can I see that, Sam?

MS. LEZIN: Your Honor, the one that was filed

yesterday morning has my signature.

THE COURT: Have you seen this, sir?

THE RESPONDENT: No, I have not, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Can you show this to Mr. Chosen, please.

So you indicated three hours today for the hearing, which

clearly won't take that.

MS. LEZIN: That's correct.

THE COURT: Is that an extra copy that he can keep?

MS. LEZIN: Yes.

THE COURT: The Court is going to order $2,000 in

fees payable by Respondent to Petitioner.

Sir, if you continue to file things that aren't

supported by law or fact, you are going to continue -- there

are going to be continuing requests for fees for having to

show up when you haven't filed the supporting motion. That's

why I want you to hire an attorney because this is just going

to keep happening unless you comply with the Court orders.

THE RESPONDENT: And complying with the Court order,

Your Honor, is to receive a psychiatric evaluation from a

licensed psychiatrist?

THE COURT: Do you have a copy of the May 8th, 2018

order?

THE RESPONDENT: It's very confusing, the original
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order, because Ms. Lee makes a lot of stipulations.

THE COURT: Sir, do you have a copy of the May 8th,

2018 order?

MS. LEZIN: It was included as an exhibit to

Ms. Lee's responsive declaration.

THE COURT: Was that served on Mr. Chosen?

MS. LEZIN: It has been, yes.

THE COURT: It's very clearly --

THE RESPONDENT: I don't have a May 8th.

THE COURT: It's in the HF17877131 case. May 8th.

THE RESPONDENT: Because the things I had, Your

Honor, they included what Ms. Lee said that she was

requesting, which I didn't understand and Ms. Street didn't

understand to be a court order. That's why in her assessment

she said that. It was almost like an optional. I understood

it to be something that the Court was suggesting or that

Ms. Lee suggested but wasn't an actual court order.

MS. LEZIN: Your Honor, just to note, Mr. Chosen was

personally served with those orders.

THE COURT: Okay.

THE RESPONDENT: Thank you. I haven't seen this. I

have never seen this, actually. Do you have a copy of how I

was personally served with this? I didn't receive this.

THE COURT: Sir, you were in court the morning these

orders were made.

MS. LEZIN: Your Honor, I don't believe he was,

actually.

THE COURT: He wasn't?
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MS. LEZIN: No. However --

THE RESPONDENT: I have only been in court before

you the last time and this time, Your Honor.

MS. LEZIN: Not only was he served with those

orders, but they were also contained in Ms. Lee's response

from the last hearing as well. He has certainly had ample

opportunity to review those orders.

THE COURT: All right. Well, Mr. Chosen, I suggest

from last time that you hire an attorney. I think you need

help with this.

Can I ask you to write a Finding and Order After

Hearing from this morning?

MS. LEZIN: Yes, Your Honor. May I submit that

directly to the Court?

THE COURT: Yes.

MS. LEZIN: Thank you. And Your Honor, I do believe

there is also another Finding and Order After Hearing that's

pending that we submitted to the Court after the last hearing.

I just wanted to note I think it's still outstanding.

THE COURT: I don't think I've seen it.

MS. LEZIN: Thank you.

THE RESPONDENT: What did she just say?

THE COURT: She said she drafted a Finding and Order

After Hearing from the last hearing and filed it with the

Court, but I haven't signed it yet because I haven't seen it

yet. That's what she said.

THE RESPONDENT: Your Honor, do you have a time

frame for the $2,000 you awarded Ms. Lee for today's hearing?
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THE COURT: Payable in 60 days.

MS. LEZIN: Thank you.

(Whereupon, the proceedings were adjourned.)

---oOo---
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 1 MONDAY, DECEMBER 17, 2018                  A.M. SESSION 

 2 P R O C E E D I N G S 

 3 ---o0o--- 

 4 THE COURT:  Matter of Lee versus Chosen.  Page three

 5 line three, Docket number HF18902229.

 6 (All parties sworn under oath, testified as follows) 

 7 MR. CHOSEN:  I do.

 8 THE CLERK:  Thank you.  State your name, for the

 9 record.

10 MR. CHOSEN:  Lu Chosen.  

11 THE CLERK:  Counsel, your appearance.

12 MS. LEZIN:  Justyn Lezin, appearing on behalf of

13 Ms. Lee.

14 THE COURT:  So, let me note a couple things for the

15 record, and Mr. Chosen, you can speak first.  So, there are

16 two matters that involve both of the parties:  There's the

17 currently existing DVRO, in Docket number HF18902229.

18 A three-year restraining order was granted on

19 May 20th, 2018, not expiring until May 30th, 2021, with sole

20 legal and physical custody of Teo to Petitioner, with no

21 visitation to Respondent.

22 At this point, Respondent has filed a couple of

23 orders, or request for orders, to modify custody and

24 visitation, to end the restraining order.

25 The Court notes that the restraining order after

26 hearing was granted by pro temp Jason Elter, and that a proof

27 of service was filed, first on May 9th, indicating that proof

28 of service had been effectuated by Michael English, a
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 1 registered process server, on May 7th.

 2 The Court, subsequently, continued the hearing, so

 3 another proof of service was filed on May 24th, indicating

 4 that the Respondent had been served personally by Michael

 5 English, again, a registered process server, on May 23rd.

 6 In both instances, the proof of service included the

 7 reissuance with the new date of the restraining order.

 8 As I indicated, a restraining order was granted on

 9 May 30th.  Respondent was not present on that date.

10 The Court will also note that, in Docket number

11 HF17877131, there is a dissolution of a marriage that was

12 filed by the Respondent.  And that in that case, Respondent,

13 at one point, had filed a request for an order with regards to

14 custody and visitation of Teo.

15 There was a proof of service, again, it was his

16 motion.  And on May 1st, there was a hearing, Respondent was

17 not present.  And the Court granted there to be sole legal and

18 physical custody, with no visitation, and that Mr. Chosen was

19 to seek psychological therapy before reconsideration of

20 modification would be issued, so, that's kind of been

21 discussed as well, again.  

22 So, here we are, on Respondent's most recent request

23 for an order to modify the restraining order, and the custody

24 visitation orders.  

25 There's no proof of service that's been filed, but I

26 assume Petitioner and Petitioner's counsel was made aware of

27 the request.

28 MS. LEZIN:  That's correct, your Honor.  But if I
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 1 may, before the Court continues, I think a relevant detail is

 2 that Mr. Chosen is here on, essentially, the same request for

 3 orders that he's filed now twice in the last two months.  Both

 4 of those requests were heard upstairs, in Department 515.

 5 In each instance, it appears that the clerk

 6 calendared those requests in this department, and then they

 7 were moved to Department 515.

 8 THE COURT:  Let me explain:  Matters that are DV

 9 requests, automatically, by default, go to 502, with the

10 exception of, if there is an existing family law case, which

11 those bench officers have seen the parties before, as much as

12 possible, we want to move it.  

13 So, because, I saw the parties, actually, in

14 Department 515, that's were the dissolution was assigned,

15 that's why DVROs went up to 515.  

16 The reason why this one was here, is that I think

17 the clerks are in the routine habit of assigning all DV

18 matters to 502.  

19 Ordinarily, I would have sent it up to 515,

20 Commissioner Clark was not available.  So, my choice was

21 either to hear it today, and prepare for hearing today, or to

22 postpone it for the two of you, for another period of weeks.

23 So, in the interest of closure, and after consulting

24 with Commissioner Clark, we decided to hold it in 502.

25 MS. LEZIN:  I understand, your Honor.  As long as

26 the Court is familiar with the pleadings that have been filed

27 in Department five -- or heard in Department 515.  

28 Most recently, we filed a response both times, we
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 1 did not file a response today.  But I would like the Court to

 2 consider those responses, because I think they continue to be

 3 valid.

 4 THE COURT:  Got it.  So, Mr. Chosen, let me tell you

 5 one last thing, and then I will get to your motion, so, I'd

 6 like to hear from you, which is:  The only thing that we're

 7 deciding, is whether or not you should be entitled to set

 8 aside the request for the restraining order.

 9 What I'm not doing, is relitigating what you should

10 have done the first time there was a hearing, which is to say,

11 to the extent you're arguing:  "Look, at the first motion, she

12 contradicted herself, she wasn't credible, the people that she

13 indicated saw what they saw, have now filed declarations, and

14 they're now indicating, 'I never saw that.' or, 'My husband

15 told my this, and I wasn't actually present.'"

16 Those would have been arguments raised at the first

17 hearing, and I have a proof of service indicating that you

18 were notified of that first hearing.

19 But you don't get to wait for six months after we

20 have a hearing, and say:  "Here are all the great arguments I

21 would have made had I been in attendance at the first

22 hearing."  Does that make sense?

23 MR. CHOSEN:  Yes, it does, your Honor.

24 THE COURT:  Okay.  Go ahead, Mr. Chosen.

25 MR. CHOSEN:  Is there any sort of a stipulation for

26 somebody being in a medical state where they, literally,

27 cannot get up?  Because on top of not receiving the proper

28 service for a May 1st -- even when you just outlined the
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 1 dates, the only things that I've received are blanks, I have

 2 it, where there is no dates given.  And then a week later,

 3 there was a date that said May 1st.

 4 Apparently, there's never been a hearing, because

 5 that's at the time I came to the court, and they said to

 6 await -- there's a clear stamp on it, that says:  "Mediation

 7 required."

 8 I've never received from her lawyer, any kind of

 9 indication that mediation was requested, or any sort of --

10 THE COURT:  So, let me clarify that one part about

11 mediation, which I understand the confusion:  We don't mediate

12 requests for domestic violence restraining orders.  What we

13 will stamp a document for, is if there are minor children of

14 the parties, we will let them know that we're going to have

15 mediation.

16 So, you may have head me say to other parties today:

17 "We're going to send you to Family Court Services for some

18 mediation about custody and visitation."  But that's about

19 custody and visitation.  That only happens if, A, both parties

20 are present, and, B, we don't mediate the domestic violence

21 part.

22 So, I'm asking you what your argument is for two

23 things now:  One, is why should we set aside the restraining

24 order?  And in looking at the previous request that you've

25 asked to set aside the restraining order, those are nearly

26 identical to one you're filing now.

27 So, not only are you asking for a second bite at the

28 apple for the request of the restraining order, but you're
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 1 asking for a third and fourth bite at the apple for your

 2 actual request to set it aside.

 3 MR. CHOSEN:  Do you have the transcript from

 4 upstair?

 5 THE COURT:  I don't.

 6 MR. CHOSEN:  Commissioner Clark actually asked me to

 7 submit it.  I came on October 1st, with the psych evaluation.

 8 I understood that this whole six months that you're saying, I

 9 was trying to comply with the Court's request.

10 THE COURT:  Got it.  

11 MR. CHOSEN:  So, I went to counseling.  I received a

12 psych evaluation, at great expense and time, from, on my side.

13 And she said that there wasn't sufficient time, on

14 October 1st.  I received it the day before, because I was

15 asking over and over again for -- for my clinical psychologist

16 to provide the detailed written report.  So, on October 1st, I

17 brought it, I brought a copy for the attorney, I brought a

18 copy for the Commissioner.

19 Commissioner Clark asked me to submit another

20 request, which I did the following day, as she suggested, the

21 transcript from that date's hearing will corroborate that.

22 It was a very quick -- I didn't waste their time.  I

23 still was required to pay them thousands of dollars, as usual,

24 for her to file false domestic violence charges against me,

25 and I did that.  

26 The next day, I went to the courthouse, submitted

27 it.  So, we had a hearing on October 15th.  I was, again,

28 charged to pay $2,000 to Ms. Lee's attorney for those two
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 1 weeks of time, and her appearing in court for ten minutes.

 2 And she -- she refused to evaluate it.  She said that it

 3 wasn't psychiatrist evaluation.  Now, I --

 4 THE COURT:   hold on a second.  Hold on a second.

 5 So, you're saying a lot of things, and we're getting further

 6 and further afield of why we're here this morning, which is:

 7 The reason we're here, is because you've asked to set aside

 8 the restraining order.  This isn't the first time you've asked

 9 to set aside the restraining order.  

10 And what I told you, again, is that a lot of the

11 declarations, and instances that are in your -- your request

12 to set aside are primarily things that should have been argued

13 at the initial hearing.  

14 So, the only thing I'm trying to disentangle is:

15 Have you provided sufficient grounds to set aside the

16 restraining order that was issued at a hearing that you were

17 given notice of, that the Court has proof indicating you were

18 given notice of -- I understand you contest that -- and that

19 you failed to appear?

20 So, with regard, as I indicated before, as to

21 declarations saying -- contradicting what was alleged in the

22 original request for the restraining order, that, to me,

23 should have been done at the original hearing.  So, that's

24 what I'm focusing on.

25 With regard to custody and visitation orders, the

26 way to bring that up is to file a request for an order to

27 modify custody and visitation of Teo, in the dissolution, not

28 to set aside the restraining order.
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 1 The Court, in that instance, made some findings and

 2 conclusions that you need to assess -- have the psychological

 3 assessment before consider modifying visitation of Teo.

 4 I will tell you, although it's not before the Court

 5 this morning, that there is some reason to have concern about

 6 the evidence you presented the last time, in that, your own

 7 psychological assessment indicated:  "Mr. Chosen said, 'I

 8 couldn't contact' his previous therapist.  That's unusual.

 9 And I feel a little bit uneasy about assessing someone when

10 they are preventing me from talking to the previous person

11 about whatever else happened."

12 So, that's not before me today.  I'm not focusing on

13 custody and visitation.  I'm simply focusing on:  Have you

14 provided a sufficient basis for setting aside the restraining

15 order, after proof of service was granted?

16 You didn't appear.  And you previously argued that

17 the restraining order should be set aside primarily on

18 identical grounds as today, as to today, which was "Petitioner

19 is not credible.  She's saying that I did things that I didn't

20 do."

21 This time around, you've submitted four

22 declarations:  Two of your neighbors indicating -- the wife

23 saying, "I didn't actually see that.  My husband saw it."

24 Husband saying:  "I didn't see it, actually my son was the one

25 who may have seen it, but I think the bad blood has been

26 resolved."

27 But that's the substance of what should have

28 happened at the hearing.  Does that make sense?  
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 1 MR. CHOSEN:  My point in bringing up Commissioner

 2 Clark's comment, is to point out that on October 1st and

 3 October 15th, the two instances that you are -- I'm being

 4 reprimanded for having wasted the Court's time, she never

 5 suggested that.  She asked me to return, refile a request for

 6 order, which I did.

 7 THE COURT:  Okay.

 8 MR. CHOSEN:  That's my point.

 9 THE COURT:  Okay.  So, anything else that you want

10 to add, other than what's in your papers?

11 MR. CHOSEN:  Yes, I do.

12 THE COURT:  Okay.

13 MR. CHOSEN:  I'd like to know why Ms. Lee would be

14 able to suggest that I somehow violated any Court order, which

15 I have never done, by pointing to threatening e-mails,

16 threatening voice mails, and a presence at her house, which

17 never occurred.

18 THE COURT:  Are we talking --

19 MR. CHOSEN:  Without actually --

20 THE COURT:  Are we talking about the substance of

21 her allegations?

22 MR. CHOSEN:  -- presenting --

23 THE COURT:  Are we talking about the substance of

24 her allegations?  

25 MR. CHOSEN:  I'm asking in general, your Honor,

26 whether a Court would ever request to be accompanied by such

27 an allegation.  The actual -- it's such a simple matter, even

28 one copy of an e-mail that she's referring to.
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 1 THE COURT:  So, normally what we do, is we have

 2 these hearings, we require people to provide proof of service,

 3 we ask people, as you've heard me say before, both in this

 4 date and previous dates:  "Are all the statements in your

 5 request true and correct?"  

 6 They're swearing under the possibility of penalty of

 7 perjury.  If the other side doesn't come, we may ask if

 8 there's any addition evidence you want them to consider.

 9 We'll assess credibility.  

10 If we find that person credible, and find that

11 they've met their burden, that it is more likely than not,

12 that they've demonstrated that the other party committed acts

13 of abuse, as defined by the Domestic Violence Protection Act,

14 we'll grant the restraining order.

15 We don't usually -- we don't act as the Respondent:

16 We don't cross-examination them.  We don't say:  "Well, isn't

17 it true on such and such a date, or that's not a very

18 plausible -- "  That's not our role.

19 MR. CHOSEN:  Of course.

20 THE COURT:  In an adversary system, the role is

21 for --

22 MR. CHOSEN:  Right.

23 THE COURT:  -- the other party to show up, and to

24 ask questions, and say:  "That's not true.  And here's my

25 testimony."

26 MR. CHOSEN:  Sure.

27 THE COURT:  And what I've been presented with is

28 numerous proof of service, indicating that private process
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 1 servers, who are paid to do this, actually served you on two

 2 different dates, with personal copies of all the papers, and

 3 that those proof of service line up with when we had the

 4 hearings, hearings to which you didn't attend.

 5 MR. CHOSEN:  Your Honor --

 6 THE COURT:  And I'll just note, as one last thing,

 7 and I'll definitely let you have the last word, is even on

 8 your request for order to modify custody and visitation in the

 9 dissolution, it was your motion, presumedly you had notice, it

10 was your motion, and it was your date, and you didn't show up

11 and then we --

12 MR. CHOSEN:  I don't know what you're referring to

13 in that.

14 THE COURT:  Okay.  What did you want to close and

15 say?  

16 MR. CHOSEN:  Could you please repeat what you just

17 said?

18 THE COURT:  Sure.  That there was a request for an

19 order to modify custody and visitation, filed on April 2nd,

20 2018, served on April 11th, 2018.  You filed a response,

21 meaning that you -- presumedly, you had notice that Ms. Lee

22 was seeking to modify custody and visitation, and was making

23 some emergency allegations.  

24 We know that you knew of it, because you filed a

25 response on April 13th, 2081, but then didn't appear on

26 May 1st, 2018.  That's what I was referring to.

27 MR. CHOSEN:  Well, that -- that -- that's not true

28 that I received anything.  I was at the courthouse, and I
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 1 filed my response.  I wrote it.

 2 THE COURT:  Okay.

 3 MR. CHOSEN:  There was no actual court date

 4 associated with my filing.

 5 THE COURT:  Okay.  Is there any last thing you

 6 wanted to say in conclusion?

 7 MR. CHOSEN:  Yes, your Honor.

 8 THE COURT:  Okay.

 9 MR. CHOSEN:  Did you review that I have been

10 suffering from a severe sciatic condition that requires my

11 medication and surgery on August 23rd?

12 THE COURT:  Okay.

13 MR. CHOSEN:  Is there any kind of -- for somebody,

14 such as myself, who is representing myself, since the end of

15 March, I've been suffering from this.  Ms. Lee, of course, she

16 knew about it.  But in any case, is taking advantage of my

17 condition of being prone on my back, unable to move, in order

18 to inundate me with court filings at that time.

19 THE COURT:  So, yeah.  There's no judicial --

20 MR. CHOSEN:  So, there's no -- and the second thing

21 I'd like to ask, is whether you saw her handwritten

22 declaration as being alarming in any way when you --

23 THE COURT:  Again, we're not getting back -- again,

24 I'll remind you:  I'm not getting back to the substance of

25 what was originally alleged, or the evidence with regard to

26 that.  

27 I wasn't the bench officer that issued the

28 restraining order.  But a bench officer made their considered,

            PATRICIA O. RODRIGUEZ.  CSR 12436



    13

 1 decision after hearing from the parties, and the evidence,

 2 that she was credible, and met her burden.

 3 So, at this point, I feel like I've given you a

 4 pretty good ample amount of time to lay out all your things.

 5 I've read your papers.  I hope I've demonstrated -- and the

 6 Court finds that the Respondent has not demonstrated that he

 7 is entitled to relief from the restraining order.  

 8 So, the motion to terminate the restraining order,

 9 to modify custody and visitation, at this time, is denied.

10 Any future requests to modify custody and visitation

11 should be filed in the dissolution action, but, currently,

12 there is an order that indicates that there should be some

13 psychological assessment that is a full and complete one,

14 which is to say:  To the extent that you feel like:  "But I've

15 done that already.  I've already gone to some expense of

16 having somebody assess me, and then the person who did the

17 assessment said:  'This is the first time, or one of the very

18 few amount of time I've ever had someone say, you can't talk

19 to an earlier therapist, that gives me some cause of

20 concern,'" that might be one thing that may give Commissioner

21 Clark, because I would anticipate that any future requests

22 would be Department 515, in the dissolution, may give her some

23 pause.

24 MS. LEZIN:  Your Honor --

25 MR. CHOSEN:  So, your Honor, there was nothing in

26 Ms. Lee's own declaration that gave the Court pause, either

27 your Court, or any previous Court looking into this matter.

28 THE COURT:  I can't speak to Mr. Elter, when he
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 1 granted it.  I can tell you that I don't find that relevant in

 2 determining whether you're entitled to the relief that you are

 3 seeking.

 4 MR. CHOSEN:  But what is relevant --

 5 THE COURT:  So, we're done.  

 6 MR. CHOSEN:  -- is that I'm not credible, and you

 7 find it --

 8 THE COURT:  Mr. Chosen --

 9 MR. CHOSEN:  -- gives you pause after reading an

10 eight-page declaration --

11 THE COURT:  Mr. Chosen --

12 MR. CHOSEN:  -- that says there's nothing wrong with

13 me?

14 THE COURT:  So, when and I are both talking, the

15 Reporter not taking anything that you're saying down.  So,

16 we're done.  I've listened to you at some length.  And, so

17 we're done.  Your motion is denied.  Counsel?

18 MS. LEZIN:  Your Honor, two things:  The first, I

19 just want to say, for point of clarity, one of the issues with

20 the purported evaluation that Mr. Chosen submitted, is that

21 the existing written order clarified that it needs to be a

22 psychiatric assessment, and not a psychological assessment,

23 and it has to be performed by a psychiatrist.

24 Secondly, your Honor, I would like to -- I have

25 given notice to Mr. Chosen that if he went forward with this,

26 I think he included this letter in his pleadings, that Ms. Lee

27 would be filing a motion to have him declared a vexatious

28 litigant.
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 1 However, before that happened, I have -- while I

 2 have not had to prepare a third response, I have had to spend

 3 time both reviewing copious communications from Mr. Chosen, in

 4 advance of this hearing, and appearing.  

 5 I would ask, given that we have made this request at

 6 each hearing, that the Court grant Ms. Lee the attorney fees

 7 in the amount of $770, that includes two hours of my work,

 8 billed at 385 hourly.

 9 THE COURT:  Mr. Chosen, anything you want to say

10 about the attorney fee request?

11 MR. CHOSEN:  Your Honor, no, I don't.

12 THE COURT:  Okay.  So, the Court, after giving Mr.

13 Chosen the chance to respond, is ordering attorney fees of

14 $770, under Family Code Section 271:  Finding that Mr. Chosen

15 is filing repeated pleadings that, essentially, cover the same

16 grounds, same allegations.

17 Mr. Chosen, I'll tell you two things:  One, it may

18 be that there is an upcoming request to declare you a

19 vexatious litigant.  So, to make sure you understand what that

20 means is:  I would anticipate that that would happen in

21 Department 515, in front of Commissioner Clark, and it will go

22 its way through the system.  

23 If you are, in fact, declared a vexatious litigant,

24 what primary thing that would mean, is that before you can

25 file anything in the future, it needs to be reviewed by a

26 bench officer to determine whether or not those are being

27 filed for the primary purpose of that being vexatious toward

28 the other side.  I don't know if that will happen.  Again, I
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 1 don't anticipate hearing that.

 2 The second thing you should be aware of, it's also

 3 possible that Ms. Lee, at some point, may also argue that your

 4 pattern of abuse is actually rising to the level of harassment

 5 and abuse, under the Domestic Violence Protection Act, and is

 6 violating the three-year restraining order that is currently

 7 in effect, subjecting you to the possibility of monetary

 8 sanctions for violating Court orders, under the Code of Civil

 9 Procedure, 177.5, as well as the possibility of -- although I

10 think this is probably less likely -- of orders to show cause

11 for contempt, or potential calls for law enforcement.

12 But for today, the only thing that was in front of

13 me is your request to terminate the restraining order, and

14 that request is denied.  Thank you very much.

15 (Matter adjourned) 
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Dr. Montes commented that Dr. Janella Street is a former employee of the 

Alameda Family Court, and therefore found it strange that the court would 

have declined to accept her independent psychological assessment as 

confirmation of Chosen having satisfied any psychological requirements 

determined as a prerequisite for child visitation.




